MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 21st JANUARY 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 
	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P. Acca (Chairman)
	R. Eastley

	
	
	J. Bailey
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	C Carter
	Mrs T Scott


Apologies: Cllrs D. Atkins, Mrs D. Beatty, A. Garratt, D. Young and the Police
Also Present: The Press and 7 members of the Public.
	
	PUBLIC SESSION
Mrs Rogers commented on the minutes of the last meeting and pointed out that the Press were not present.  She also asked for more detail about Cllr Bailey’s involvement with Mr Dyer to be included.  Cllr Bailey informed the Council that he had been the contractor for hedge cutting but not for the last three years.  
Mrs Squire commented that the Parish Council had not acted in the interests of residents when it did not object to the planning application for development of land to the West of Strawberry Hill.  She read a prepared statement as follows:

“ This is not a long speech as there are not many words to be wasted on a Council who does not act on behalf of the village it represents but I hope some of you Councillors are hanging your heads in shame.  You alone have made a complete farce of the Neighbourhood Plan.  A lot of hard work was done by volunteers to get this plan in place for East Devon so that we as a village could say where we wanted building and how large the sites but that has all gone out of the window by not supporting us against the development on land to the West of Strawberry Hill outside our village building boundary.  We asked Councillor Longhurst to come and speak at the Management meeting on the 8th of January this year about the Neighbourhood Plan in the hope that it could have helped sway the outcome on the judgement but he refused.  It was noted by the Chairman of the Management Committee that no one from our Council was there to support us and he did express his surprise.  Inevitably the site was approved for the 15 houses to be built but the landowner as you know  has been in talks to make it 80+ houses through the SHLAA process, so through your ineptitude as Councillors you have opened the floodgates for a lot more developments outside the building boundary, that is even if that exists anymore.  All along we have had to fight you to get any information on this site, first being told that you knew nothing about it until 2 years ago, and then we find you have been in talks for the last seven years.  Our petition of 62 signatures we were told meant nothing yet it was accepted by East Devon for the objections.  All along you have been no help at all even with Councillor Bailey coming to the previous Management meeting in November and speaking on its behalf.  When it was deferred until January so that they could get details of other sites within the village boundary and how the outcome was of our neighbourhood plan not one of you would come and give us your support.  It has all been unbelievable that certain people voted on to our Council to act on our behalf decide that they think  they know best and make a complete and utter mess of the whole village.”
Mrs Rogers also read from a prepared statement
“Not only have you shown disregard for your parishioners on deciding for them where your housing needs should go.  When are any Councillors going to talk with the pensioners and disabled of the Parish and explain why you feel you know better and speak for them.  What happened to consultation and democracy.  There is a public right of way and a pathway for emergency access being taken away during construction.  If this were to happen anywhere else in the village there would be uproar.  We would like to know  why didn’t two councillors declare an interest in this development when they worked for the developer all along you have given your word and didn’t want to go back  on it so why waste our time listening to your Neighbourhood Plan and not to our villagers plan.  We the residents of your Parish suggest when you go home read your constitution and hopefully your will treat people with more respect in the future.”
Cllr Longhurst informed the Council that he did not intend to respond to these comments.

Cllr Jim Bailey responded to say that he had been the Affordable Housing Champion since 2007 and stated that he had attended the DMC meeting to support the plan.  He also said “I have done nothing wrong in this case and have been representing some of the village – not all of them, but I think I have been a very good Councillor.  Young people in this village have been wanting affordable homes since 2007.
Mrs Cornish asked whether any Councillors had viewed the areas of flooding in the Village over the Christmas period.  She also suggested that more development would add to the problem of flooding in future.

Mrs Hawkins made reference to poor site management during the building of houses in Churchill Court and that she had not received any response to letters and phone calls.  She felt that development of the site to the West of Strawberry Hill would need careful monitoring to ensure that the same problems were not encountered.



	202
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Eastley declared an interest as a member of the Lympstone Landowners Association.
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	Minutes 
RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting held on 7th January 2013 be amended to include the following: “
Cllr Bailey said that he had cut the hedge around the land to the West of Strawberry Hill before Cllr Atkins but he had not done this work for three years.” and then signed by the Chairman.


	204
	Planning Application

13/0050/TRE – Fell one Holm oak at Highcliffe, Sowden Lane – OBJECT 1 The Council recommended that no trees, except one at the entrance, should be felled as part of the development of this site. 2 the descriptions given in the application are incorrect 3 Concern that the location of the new building is not shown on the application plan and this may be the reason for wanting to fell the tree, which is probably the most prominent on the site.
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	Planning decisions
12/2720/LBC Internal alterations including removal of timber posts and internal partitions at Haymore Thatch, Church Road – APPROVED

12/2612/FUL Construction of cover over existing livestock gathering area at Thorne Farm, Exmouth Road – APPROVED
12/2350/FUL Construction of two storey and single storey extensions incorporating extended balcony at Riverlea House, Courtlands Lane - APPROVED
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	Neighbourhood Plan
Cllrs Acca and Longhurst for Lympstone Parish Council and Don Mildenhall, also a participant in the Neighbourhood Planning process met Mark Williams, EDDC to discuss two areas of concern:

1.
Level of support and funding for NP from EDDC

2.
Approach taken by EDDC officers in assessing housing development sites in the parish, specifically in preparing papers for the DMC meeting on development at Glebelands.

On item 1 Mark Williams blamed EDDC members for 

(a)
Delaying production of the EDDC Local Plan and hence making more work for officers

(b)
Not endorsing replacement of Kate Little as Chief Planning Officer (hence making leadership of new planning initiatives difficult).

He accepted that EDDC had been slower than it should have been in various NP actions, including deciding how to fund NP (I compared their pace v unfavourably with South Oxfordshire DC). They will be taking a proposal for NP funding to Cabinet next month, proposing that 40% of the £5000 money they will get from government per NP should be passed  on to the parish (ie £2000). I asked if that meant that we would get the balance in officer time – there was no clear answer. He could / would not commit to the funding ahead of Cabinet but was sufficiently confident for us to move ahead to commit to spend at least an initial £1000. He made it clear that NP should also be part funded by the parish from the precept, and perhaps a 50/50 share is likely.

We said that as a leading participant in NP formulation in ED we had expected more interest and engagement from officers (like accepting invitations) and now expected a rather larger amount of officer time and funding so that we could help others from our learning. He noted this.

He also noted our view that section 27 of the draft EDDC Local Plan on NP is weak in confirming EDDC commitment to practical support – I said that we had not commented on this in the public consultation and felt it was a matter for EDDC themselves to address.

On item 2 we pointed out that it simply isn’t practicable for the totality of a villages designated new housing sites for 13 years to already have planning permission; this is in conflict with the 5 year land supply issue which is causing EDDC so much difficulty at appeals. Mark Williams maintained that the whole district remains at risk of such appeals succeeding whilst the land supply is below target.

I stressed that the stance taken by EDDC officers when assessing individual sites proposed by the parish for development would be important in the next few months – for Lympstone and all the other parishes designated as getting development. We did not want sites in the BUAB rejected and large sites outside it included.

Finally Mark Williams confirmed that the 15 houses agreed for the Glebelands site would be subtracted from our 15 year target of 40.

Cllr Longhurst gave a visual presentation showing:

The current timeline for producing the Neighbourhood Plan.  
Production schedule

Funding needs

Engagement.

This anticipated that the plan would be complete as far as the Parish Council was concerned, by 20th May 2013.  The process included validation by a private group with no cost to the Council.  In addition to the Plan itself, there needed to be a Delivery / Introduction strategy, Monitoring process, an Evidence base to verify the conclusions of the Plan and a Sustainability Assessment.
He referred to the Neighbourhood Plan for Thame Town Council which was now in force. This gave an insight into the content and layout of a plan and would be used as a guide by the Neighbourhood Plan Working Party.
The next stage in producing a final Plan for submission to the public and the EDDC would require some expenditure.  

This would cost approximately:

Editorial upgrade of the first draft of the  Plan - £500;

Editorial upgrade of the second draft - £250;

Graphics for the Plan - £250

Printing (depending on the number and quality of copies) say, £250

Against this he anticipated over £2500 from EDDC  + 10% on CIL.

Cllr Longhurst was reminded of the need to follow Financial Regulations in procuring works.

He also asked “What more would the Parish Council like the Working Party to do to more fully engage them in the process?”
RESOLVED: 1that the likely expenditure be noted and that further reports be given when details are available.

2 that space be made available in the Lympstone Herald for a regular report on the content, progress and opportunity to comment in respect of the Neighbourhood Plan.
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	Exe Estuary Trail

The Council discussed the proposal to extend the Exe Estuary Trail from Lower Halsdon Farm to the A376 near to Summer Lane and the NT property at A La Ronde.
Concern was expressed that this would increase the number of cyclists in the Village and hence the number of incidents involving cyclists.

It was reported that DCC had approached a local contractor to install a Toucan Crossing point on the A376 which would encourage cyclists to use Courtlands Lane.

RESOLVED: that Cllr Mrs Scott be requested to make strong objection to this proposal 
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	Casual Vacancy on the DALC County Committee

There was a casual vacancy for an East Devon Parish Council member on the DALC County Committee.  
RESOLVED: that Cllr Bailey be nominated.
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	Buckingham Palace Garden Party

The Parish Council is invited to nominate a Member and Partner to go into a draw to attend a Garden Party on 6th June 2013.
RESOLVED that the Chairman and his Wife be nominated to attend.
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	Clerk’s Action Sheet – attached

The Council considered the Clerk’s Action Sheet.

The Clerk explained that this was prepared monthly and covered all of the decisions of the Council except where an item was already on the Agenda.
The Council made the following comments:

Youth Club.  Instead of building a cupboard, the Clerk was instructed to purchase an additional matching lockable filing cabinet.

37 – Green Cottage.  It was noted that some work had started and rubbish had been left on the beach.  The Clerk was requested to follow this up.

133 Grants. The Clerk had yet to contact the CAB and he needed to check with Cllr Hughes regarding funding of new works to the Committee Room.

149 Tree in Candy’s Field.  It was AGREED to contact Mr Tyrell about felling the Oak and Elm.  Cllr Longhurst agreed to supply the Clerk with details of timber companies that might be willing to buy the timber, depending on condition.

160 Drain at The Saddlers. DCC had agreed to carry out clearance works on private property.

178 Winter weather. DCC had declined to add Wotton Lane to the gritting route.  The Clerk reported that there had been one or two traffic accidents there last week.  He was asked to obtain details from the Police.

182 Flooding at Pretty Corner.  DCC had reported that no drains had been covered up.  They offered a meeting to discuss other problems in the Village.  It was AGREED that this should be arranged.
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	Business items

Affordable Housing 

Cllr Bailey suggested that the next step would be to try to work with the developer for the land to the West of Strawberry Hill to get the best deal for the Parish.

Amenities

Cllr Acca had been informed that the Football Club had been formed in 1895.  They were working on a new logo and asked if they could use the Parish Council logo.  This was AGREED.

Burial Ground.

Cllr Bailey agreed to check if the hedge cutting had been carried out.  He also suggested that a letter could be sent to Mr Lupton asking if the small parcel of land could be available for an extension to the Parish Cemetery.  The Clerk was asked to do this.

Communications

It was noted that a colour was now being used in the cover for The Lympstone Herald.

Environment

Cllr Eastley expressed concern that he had not been contacted after the visit by the Environment Agency Officer but Mr Stewart and Mr Beer had been given a list of works.  He was also concerned that no works had been carried out.

DCC had been requested to clear the gullies at Pretty Corner three weeks ago but nothing had been done.  The Clerk was asked to pursue this.

Cllr Longhurst pointed out that the drain ran from Rose Cottage to the Wotton Brook and the level of the Brook was such that water was likely to flow back. The Brook needed to be cleared to bring levels down so that the drain would function properly. It was pointed out that there was an online facility to report blocked drains.

Cllr Bailey suggested that all of the highway drains in the village needed clearing and that he would be willing to join a meeting with DCC Officers.

Twinning 

Cllr Mrs Scott reported that the Twinning Committee had now disbanded but the Twinning Partnership was a Civic arrangement and it was important that the Parish Council maintained contact with Biéville-Beuville.  As a minimum the [parish Council should send Christmas Greetings and an Annual report of activities.

Some artefacts were held by Richard Crisp.  The Chairman agreed to meet him to discuss future storage or display.
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	Matters raised by other Councillors

Cllr Carter thanked Cllr Mrs Scott for her work for the Lympstone Herald.
Cllr Mrs Scott reported that the VHMC would like to address the Parish Council on matters of funding.

It was AGREED that this would be included on the Agenda for the meeting on 4th March 2013.



The meeting finished at 9.25pm
Chairman

